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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
June 14, 2007
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by DIAA Vice Chairperson Michael Wagner.

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Allen, Kathleen Wilbur, Joan Samonisky, Michael Wagner, Robert Reed, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Woody Long, Catherine Marvel, Dr. George Stone, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Michael Modica, Sister Ann Michele, Debbie Corrado. Kevin Charles Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Dr. Michael Owens, Dianne Sole, John Oliver, Jerry Kobasa, and Phyllis Kohel were not in attendance. 

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Charles commented that there was an addendum to the agenda to add the election of the DIAA Chairperson. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the agenda with the addendum. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of the May 10, 2007 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Ms. Wilbur made a motion to accept the minutes of the May 10, 2007 meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the FY 07 income and the income for the period of May 2007. He stated that we were over the projected amount. Mr. Charles explained that the majority of the May income came from ticket sales and program sales for the spring sports. Mr. Charles also stated that we also received money from the tobacco grant. Mr. Charles then reviewed the expenses and explained that we were under the projected expenses. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to accept the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.  
III.
Action Items
A. Request for waiver of 14 DE Admin Code 1009.7.5.1 by DBCA with Regards to the Carpenter Cup – Bob Colburn
Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, commented that since Mr. Charles was presenting this request he would have to be sworn in. Mr. Charles that this request is normally not an issue but due to a shift in the Phillies schedule and the Citizens Bank park schedule games in the Carpenter Cup Tournament involving Delaware Teams had to be scheduled before June 15.  Mr. Charles explained that the Carpenter Cup is an established event and the intent is to showcase talent and operates over a short period of time. Mr. Charles commented that he granted an interim waiver subject to the Boards approval because he felt that the change in the dates was  because of issues beyond the control of the Carpenter Cup Tournament, coaches and students and is only a one time issue. Mr. Charles stated that once the Carpenter Cup is completed the relationship between the coaches and the students end.  
Mr. Charles stated that usually the students are all seniors but that this year there was an underclassman participating. One of the coaches will be coaching an underclassman that plays on the coaches school team. Because the games will be played prior to June 15 the DBCA is requesting a waiver to allow the coach to work with the returning players during the Carpenter Cup. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Wilbur and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed commented that the Carpenter Cup Tournament gave the students a chance to play in a major league park and has been going on since 1987 and involves schools from Pennsylvania, New Jersey, and Delaware. Mr. Reed commented that this tournament does not require a lot of team practice. Mr. Long stated that the teams practice maybe 4 or 5 times. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Dr. Lyons made a motion to approve this waiver and allow the coach to coach with a returning player prior to June 15th with the condition that he can only coach him in games and not in practice. This waiver is valid only for the 2007 Carpenter Cup baseball tournament. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.

B.
Request for Waiver of 14 DE Admin Code 1009.7.5.1 by Tower Hill
Mr. Jack Holloway, athletic director at Tower Hill, was in attendance to present this request. Mr. Holloway commented that the Headmaster could not be present today because it was their last day of school but that he was in support of this request. Mr. Holloway explained that he hired a varsity soccer coach and after the season was over he found out that the coach had been in violation of DIAA regulation 1009.7.5.1.6. Mr. Holloway commented that the coach was from Pennsylvania and was not aware of this rule. Mr. Holloway commented that the coach coached a club team which had a student from his school team on it. Mr. Holloway commented that coaching the club team was his coaches main source of income. Mr. Holloway also commented that he looked into whether the student could be placed on another club soccer team but learned this could not happen. Mr. Holloway explained that the coached resigned his position at Tower Hill because he did not want to willfully violate a DIAA regulation. Mr. Holloway commented on how hard it is to find coaches.  Mr. Holloway commented he was asking for the waiver so that he could hire the coach back for the 2008 season. Mr. Holloway stated that he will now be asking coaches before they are hired if they coach out of school teams. 
Mr. Charles explained to the Board that he was contacted by Mr. Holloway after the Tower Hill soccer season and was notified that they had violated DIAA regulation 1009.7.5.1.6. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Holloway had asked him for an interim waiver so that the coach could coach the club team and returning Tower Hill player in a major soccer tournament. Mr. Charles denied the interim request because he felt that this should come before this Board. Mr. Charles reviewed several DIAA regulations associated with this request. Mr. Charles stated that the coach coached a player on the Tower Hill team on a non-school team during the sports season which violates 1009.7.5.1.6. Mr. Charles commented that the coach in question after resigning from the Tower Hill position, between coaching at Tower Hill over two consecutive seasons, will have coached a returning Tower Hill player prior to June 15th and after the soccer season was over which violates 1009.7.5.1. Mr. Charles also commented that the coach in question received compensation and DIAA regulation 1007.5.2.3 prohibits a coach from being compensated to coach returning school team players during the summer coaching season. Mr. Charles stated that he feels the primary purpose of these rules is to minimize pressure on students to play on summer leagues by school coaches. 
Mr. Allen made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously.

The Board recessed at 10:30 a.m. and reconvened at 10:40 a.m.

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously.
Ms. Fontello advised the Board of a Public Integrity Commission (PIC) ruling which prohibits teachers and coaches from receiving compensation to work with students outside of class.

Mr. Holloway commented that he is aware of the PIC rule and feels that DIAA regulation 7.5.2.3 does cover this rule. 

Mr. Modica made a motion to grant the waiver as presented for this one student for this academic school year with the stipulation regarding compensation to be that past compensation was acceptable but any future compensation outside of his school duties would not be waived and also the waiver is also applied to 1009.7.5.1 and to the extent that 1009.7.5.2.3. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried by a vote of 10 – yes (Allen, Wilbur, Samonisky, Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Reed, Hawtof, Long, Modica, and Stone) and 3 – no (Corrado, Marvel, Wagner).
Mr. Allen made a motion to suspend the Tower Hill Coach for two games if he is rehired. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously.


C.
Proposal to Use FY 07 Interest Income to Fund DIAA Web Upgrades
Mr. Charles commented that he was proposing that he would like to use the interest income from 2007 to fund the DIAA Web initial development upgrades. Mr. Long made a motion to support this proposal. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 

D.
Consideration of Soccer YC Proposal by Boys’ Committee


Mr. Charles explained that this came before this Board a few meetings ago and that the Board recommended that this go back to the Blue Hen Conference and the Henlopen Conference, soccer coaches, and the Sportsmanship Committee. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Bussiere took this back to each group and was supported by each group. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.
E. Delaware Independent Schools Request for Associate Member Status

Mr. Charles commented that this request is a carry over from the previous meeting when the Board asked the DISC to consider a couple of options. Ms. Samonisky explained that 1009.2.6.1 was part of their annual request. Ms. Samonisky stated that the DISC agreed to eliminate that part of their request which dealt with allowing students who are academically ineligible to practice with their teams. Ms. Samonisky stated that they will handle those on a case by case basis. Dr. Lyons made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.

F. Request By Executive Director to Attend NFHS Winter meeting

Mr. Charles explained that this is the annual winter meeting of the NFHS for Executive Directors. Mr. Charles stated that the cost of this trip will be higher than the meetings in the past due to the location of the meeting. Mr. Charles commented that he anticipated the cost being around $2,700.00. Mr. Allen made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried unanimously.
G. Request by Executive Director and Coordinator of Officials to Attend Section II Meeting

Mr. Charles explained that this meeting is the annual Section II meeting for the NFHS which is being held in Ohio. Mr. Charles stated that he and Mr. Neubauer would be driving to the meeting and that this is in the budget. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

H. Consideration to Fund Clinician to Attend NFHS Spirit Clinic and Initiate a Mandatory Rules Clinic

Mr. Charles explained that he felt it was time to send someone to the Spirit Rules Interpretation meeting held by the NFHS even though cheerleading is not a DIAA sponsored sport. Mr. Charles stated that we would then hold a mandatory Spirit Rules Clinic for all cheerleading coaches. Mr. Charles commented that a possible penalty for not attending this clinic would be that they would not be allowed to cheer at a DIAA event. Dr. Stone made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
I.
Election of DIAA Board Chairperson



Ms. Wilbur made a nomination to nominate Jerry Kobasa for the position of Board Chairperson. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
IV.
Executive Director Report

A.  Spring Tournament Report
Mr. Charles commented that the spring tournaments went well with no major sportsmanship violations and stated that the attendance was up.
B.
FY 08 Budget Status

Mr. Charles commented that the proposed budget is usually presented to the Board during the July meeting. Mr. Charles stated that he is still waiting for the spring data and will have the budget after some additional entries have been entered. 
C.
Paraprofessionals/Certified Coaches

Mr. Charles explained that this is an issue he is dealing with regarding paraprofessionals and whether or not when coaches are hired if they are considered certified coaches or emergency coach because they are not a professional employee certified by the Department of Education. Mr. Charles stated that it is being done differently at different schools. Mr. Charles commented that the Secretary of Education would like to communicate with the districts to see what works best for them. 

D.
Self Report by Cape Henlopen 


Mr. Charles stated that this was a self report by Mariner MS where a coach coached a non-school team and a player from his school team was participating. Mr. Charles stated that the coach was given a one game suspension. The Board members were in agreement with the decision by the Executive Director.

E.
Self Report by Sussex Central MS


Mr. Charles explained that the Sussex Central Middle School softball team used an ineligible player where the player made a difference in the game. The school forfeited the game and disciplinary action was taken with the coach. The Board was in agreement with the decision made by the Executive Director.
F. Senior Scholar-Athlete Awards
Mr. Charles stated that there were 32 applicants for the Senior Scholar Athlete Award and he reviewed the six Senior Scholar Athlete winners. Mr. Charles also commented that he attended Dr. Harold Robert’s retirement celebration and announced that this Board named the Senior Scholar Athlete Award after Dr. Roberts.  
G.
NIKE Donation
Mr. Charles commented that Nike donated 180 basketball and cross training shoes and that DIAA donated them to the Murphy School in Dover.
H.
Misc. Correspondence

Mr. Charles reviewed two thank you notes from two of the students that won the Senior Scholar Athlete Award. 
VI.
Other

VII.
Public Comment


None

VIII.
Adjournment

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to adjourn at 11:45 a.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
